(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
15 June 2009 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of Director of Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation To Islands District Council



The Director of Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation said that there had been close links between the Islands District Council and the department all along. The Director was appreciative of the support and assistance of the Council, one example being the extension of Lantau North Country Park. There were close ties between the two sides in an on-going project named “Islands Heritage Trail”.



Representative of the Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department (AFCD) briefly introduced the work of the department.



The Chairman said that “Islands Heritage Trail” would help the development of remote villages and bring benefits to local tourism and the local economy. He enquired how the department would balance the possible conflict of interests in preserving marine parks and developing the coastal fisheries industry.  



The Director of AFCD responded that the department was very concerned about the development of local fisheries. The Committee on Sustainable Fisheries had been set up in recent years to study strategies in that regard. The initial proposals put forward by the Committee aimed at preserving fisheries resources and control of capture quantity. In planning of marine parks, interests of those affected, fishermen included, would be taken into account. 



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
The Vice-chairlady enquired whether the department would provide assistance to agricultural land rehabilitation schemes organized by local groups. She also enquired about the progress of provision of facilities related to tree bank, ecological education, and hiking sites in the extension of Lantau North Country Park.

b. 
A member said that some private land in Tai O had been mistakenly included into the areas of country park. He enquired if the government would consider conducting a replanning on the land to return the ownership back to owners.

c.
A member suggested that the department should enhance its ties with schools to set up plans such as ecological ambassadors, so as to encourage conservation of nature among the younger generations.

d. 
A member enquired about the progress of handling stray cattle in South Lantau.

e.
A member enquired about the date of publication of the proposals of the Committee on Sustainable Fisheries. She also said that restrictions on fishermen should be imposed during fish moratorium to prevent destructive practices causing damages to marine ecology. 



The responses of the Director of AFCD were summarized as below:

a.
With regard to the support to farmers, over 90% of local farms had joined a voluntary registration scheme for local vegetable farms and the department would provide technical assistance. Vegetable samples were regularly tested to ensure the levels of pesticide residues were within requirements.  

b.
The extension of Lantau North Country Park covered a wide area and facilities would be introduced in an orderly fashion. Suggestions were always welcome.

c.
Ambassador or volunteer scheme for country parks would be considered, and ties with schools would be enhanced to get the message of conservation across. 

d. 
The department would make a reply with regard to the enquiry about Tai O after the meeting.

e.
The department was aware of the concern of the issue of stray cattle and a task force had been set up. Sterilization was not easy because of the size of the animal. The department would continue to deal with the problem and would take appropriate actions.

f.
It was anticipated that the proposals of the Committee on Sustainable Fisheries would be submitted to the Food and Health Bureau in the following months. Fishermen would be provided loans as support during the moratorium. The department would step up its enforcement against illegal fishing practices. 

II. Question on landslip preventive measures on natural slopes in Tai O



Representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department said that a consultant had been engaged to study the natural slopes in West Lantau, with the aim of mitigating the risks of landslide. The study covered a wide area and works would begin in November 2011 and were expected to complete in November 2014. For slopes posing immediate risks, emergency maintenance would be carried out.



Announced in 2007, the Landslip Prevention and Mitigation Programme aimed at dealing with landslide systematically in the order of degree of risks posed. Two slopes in the Islands District had been included at this stage, one on Hei Ling Chau and the other on Lamma Island.



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:    
a.
The Chairman hoped that more resources would be allocated to deal with slopes on Lantau Island, as it was closely related to the tourist industry. 

b.
A member proposed that the Civil Engineering and Development Department should periodically present information of works related to landslip risk mitigation works on natural slopes on Lantau to the Council, say half yearly.

c.
A member enquired about the progress of work in dealing with dangerous slopes in Tai O.



The representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department responded as follows:

a.
The proposal of presenting information periodically would be taken into consideration and members were welcome to make phone calls to the representative directly. 

b.
All emergency works related to dangerous slopes in Tai O had been completed and works were being carried out to enhance the safety of various slopes.

III.
Question on the provision of special education services in Tung Chung



Representative of the Education Bureau said that the government was planning to set up a special school in area 27 of Tung Chung. The Bureau was dealing with residents’ concerns of its impact on traffic and the neighbourhood, so that works could begin earlier. 

IV.
Question on the planning of Tung Chung New Town Phase 3



Representative of the Planning Department said that Phase 3 was an extension of the existing Tung Chung New Town. The extension would be conducted mainly on the west and the east, and would involve reclamation. A consultant had been jointly engaged by the Civil Engineering and Development Department and the Planning Department to study how the development of the rest of Tung Chung should be conducted and public participation would be involved. As many major infrastructure projects would be implemented in the area, the planning of Tung Chung itself would be affected. Residents would be consulted about future reclamation projects in Tung Chung. Future land use would mainly be residential, commercial and community facilities. The consultant would be requested to study two proposals, apart from the overall planning. The first was a large scale seaside park and the other was a commercial area devoted to China and Hong Kong trade.



Representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department said that Phase 3 development were closely linked with some major infrastructure projects, namely Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge and related projects. The design, environmental assessment and gazetting would be conducted in the second half of the year. After the above procedures were completed in full, the feasibility study of extension of Tung Chung, lasting 30 months, could then begin. 



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
A member said that residents of north Tung Chung objected to large scale reclamation. She hoped that the Planning Department would consult Tung Chung residents before implementing the project.

b.
The Vice-chairlady said that the delay of Phase 3 had resulted in an imbalance of facilities provided in Tung Chung. She therefore requested that planning and design of Phase 3 could be expedited. She was appreciative of the proposals of a large scale seaside park and a commercial area devoted to China and Hong Kong trade. 

c.
A member requested that railway extension to Yat Tung Estate be realized earlier.

d.
Another member concurred with the view that facilities were lacking in some parts of Tung Chung and requested that planning and design of Phase 3 could be expedited.

e.
The Chairman said that during the meeting held in the previous week with legislators, members had expressed their concerns and views with regard to the planning of Tung Chung and facilities in the area. 



The representative of the Planning Department responded that Tung Chung residents would be consulted in the future study conducted by the consultant. Views expressed by other members would also be taken into consideration. 

V.
Question on desilting work along coal vessel navigation channel in Lamma Island



Representative of the AFCD said that the work at issue was not a new one. Communication between fishermen and Hong Kong Electric Company had been maintained all along.



Representative of the Environmental Protection Department said that the work at issue was smaller in scale compared with previous ones. Hong Kong Electric Company had given assurance that mitigation measures would be taken and water quality would be monitored. 



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as below:

a.
A member enquired whether there would be compensation for fishermen if there were damages caused.

b.
A member requested that government departments should enhance their monitoring when the work was in progress and strengthen communication amongst themselves and inform fishermen immediately should water quality deteriorate.

c.
A member said that there should be a non-governmental organization to determine whether adverse effects on the environment had been caused.



The representative of the AFCD responded as follows:

a.
Both Hong Kong Electric Company and the AFCD would enhance their monitoring of the situation to ensure that the fish farms at Lamma Island would not be affected. Under existing policies, ex gratia compensation would not be available for the work at issue as it was maintenance in nature.

b.
The AFCD believed that the scale was minor and the duration of work short, therefore effects produced, if any, would be limited. However, claims for compensation could be lodged against the proponent of project if fishermen believed that serious effects were produced.



The Chairman proposed the formation of an ad hoc group to follow up on the issue and members were invited to join in.

VI.
Report on Heritage Conservation Initiatives, Revitalisation Project of Old Tai O Police Station and Assessment of the 1444 Historic Buildings


Commissioner for Heritage of Development Bureau and Executive Secretary (Antiquities and Monuments) of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) briefed the meeting of the above work and projects, and the status of historic buildings in the Islands District for which assessments had been completed.  



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as below:

a.
The Chairman enquired about the channels through which members could put forward their opinions with regard to proposed assessments.   

b.
A member enquired whether assessments would be made for boundary stones.

c.
A member enquired about the long term planning of heritage conservation and development of tourism.

d.
A member requested an explanation for downgrading Pak Tai Temple on Cheung Chau from Grade I to Grade II and demanded a re-assessment of the grading.



Representatives of government departments responded as follows:

a.
Opinions could be relayed to the Antiquities and Monuments Office in written form, by fax or email. Boundary stones were not included in the assessment exercise because they were movable objects.

b.
Heritage conservation included the preservation of historic buildings as well as works related to people, background history, oral history and network. 



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the paper and hoped that authorities concerned would take members’ opinions into consideration.

VII.
The proposal for reprovisioning the centre-cum-school of the Christian Zheng Sheng Association



Representative of the Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau briefed the meeting of the trend of youth drug abuse, the government’s policies and directions in dealing with the issue, the difficulties facing Zheng Sheng School, the proposal of reprovisioning, consultation conducted and the position of the government towards the proposal.



The supervisor of Zheng Sheng School said that their adult training centre at Mui Wo had been operating for ten years. During the period, its relation with the local community was harmonious. The school’s target was mainly youth with special needs that the main stream schools failed to address. He urged the meeting to support the proposal so that these young men could enjoy education.



The headmaster of Zheng Sheng School said that there were Chinese-speaking and non Chinese-speaking students in the school. The existing school site was unsatisfactory both in terms of environment and space, thus extension at the present site was out of the question. In many aspects, the school was similar to main stream schools and the students often took part in community affairs. He assured the meeting that the school would not produce negative effects on the community. 



The Chairman said that members were supportive of rehabilitation programmes in the long run. However, the urgency of site selection mirrored the lack of vision on the part of the government in dealing with the drug issue. As a result, there was disparity in communication as the proposal had been put forward rather abruptly. 



A member read aloud the following positions of Mui Wo School:

a.
A clear and written reply should be given to Mui Wo School’s with regard to its application for operating a school at the original site of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School.

b.
In considering the usage of the original site of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary, the need for development of education of South Lantau should be taken into account.

c.
Anti-drug work and education should be conducted effectively with a holistic approach.



A member was critical of the short notice given in the convening of residents’ meeting held on June 14. He hoped the members would support Heung Yee Kuk in re-opening the Southern District Secondary School.



Another member criticized the government on the issue of site selection and that it did not take into account the sentiments of residents. He raised an enquiry about whether the Security Bureau had provided other alternatives sites for the consideration of Zheng Sheng School. 



A member was also critical of the consultation conducted. He proposed to alter some remote venues of the LCSD for the use of Zheng Sheng School, as a temporary measure.



The representative of the Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau responded as below:

a.
What Zheng Sheng Association required was a centre-cum-school with suitable educational facilities. The Bureau had taken into consideration more than 50 schools in the countryside and they did not meet the need because of a variety of reasons. The government had been very prudent in handling the matter. Apart from requesting Zheng Sheng Association to provide substantial proposal as to the usage of the site and the school buildings, consideration had also been given as to whether there were alternative usages for the site. After a holistic and balanced consideration of various factors, the present proposal was considered a feasible option. Thus consultation was being conducted. The two residents’ meetings and the district council consultation were all part of the consultation process. The government fully understood the sentiments of the residents. It was in principle supportive of the proposal and would continue to maintain communication with the residents to alleviate their concerns.

b.
The government did adopt a holistic approach in dealing with the issue of drug abuse, including preventive measures to minimize the youth’s contact with controlled substances. However, there was an increase in demand for down-stream services and Zheng Sheng School did a good job in that respect. The government therefore supported the work of the Association as part of its policy. The Association had shared its harmonious experience in integrating into the community with residents in the presentation. He pointed out that youth drug abuse was an issue every sector of the community had to help tackle and share the burden of dealing with it. There were 39 drug addiction treatment centres in Hong Kong and they were variously located throughout the whole territory. The Security Bureau and the Education Bureau would try to reach a balance of the need of education in districts.

c.
Communication was a process that took time and what was being done was just the beginning. The government did have the good faith in conducting consultation, as confrontation was of no benefit to all parties concerned.



The Chairman reiterated that Heung Yee Kuk was supportive of Mui Wo residents in their concerns. They were not objective to provision of rehabilitative services, but the proposal would deprive them of a school for their younger generations. Heung Yee Kuk was contacting international schools to explore the possibilities of altering the Southern District Secondary School into a boarding school. He was critical of the consultation being conducted and proposed that the process should be extended.



The Vice-chairlady was also critical of the consultation process and that it was the last thing the district council would like to see for Zheng Sheng School to come into direct confrontation with Mui Wo residents. She praised the job done by Zheng Sheng School and cited the fact that there were already five such institutions in the district as evidence of the receptive attitude of the residents of the Islands District. The Vice-chairlady was skeptical as to whether the government had tried its best in the past to provide assistance to Zheng Sheng School. She also said that the paper did not contain adequate information to provide basis for the members of the council to arrive at a decision.



Another member criticized the government in its dealing with two outstanding problems for a long time, i.e., the issue of youth drug abuse and that of the need of education on Lantau. She said that the government had adopted an over-simplified approach in dealing with the present reprovisioning issue. 



A member was not satisfied that the Mui Wo Rural Committee had not been formally consulted.



In response to the above opinions and enquiries, representatives of government departments replied as follows: 

a.
The representative of the Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau clarified that consultation was being conducted and that the government had yet made a decision as to whom the site in question would be handed over. The government at the present stage was supportive of the proposal in principle and it was trying to gain support of the residents. The district council was an important bridge between the government and the residents and thus the government was more than willing to provide further information if the councilors would like more details. The government had also provided assistance to institutions to upgrade their facilities, as evidenced by the fact that 13 institutions had been issued licenses.  

b.
Representative of the Social Welfare Department said that the department had all along provided suggestions to institutions concerned to help them upgrade their facilities, including providing assistance in application for funds to improve facilities. In cases where the existing sites were not suitable for reprovisioning, the department would try to assist the institution in finding another location, Zheng Sheng School being a case in point.

c.
In regard to an enquiry about the police records of Zheng Sheng students, representative of the police undertook to provide a written reply in due course.

d.
The District Officer said that the district office had all along maintained contact with Zheng Sheng School and various government departments in solving the transportation problem facing the school. The Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau and the Social Welfare Department, on the other hand, had been proactively following up on matters related to its routine operation and licensing, and had also been maintaining direct contact with Zheng Sheng Association.



A member criticized the government for not having provided sufficient information during the consultation. Subsequently, the Mui Wo residents were concerned as many problems had not been clarified. The government should be held responsible for the confrontation between Zheng Sheng School and the residents. He requested that consultation be conducted once again and the government should then provide more information, such as what other sites had been taken into consideration and why they were not suitable for the purpose. He also enquired what measures the government would take during the interim period.



Another member agreed with the opinion that a two-pronged approach should be adopted to tackle the issue. The first was to deal with the need for education in the area, and the second was the issue of reprovisioning the centre-cum-school of the Christian Zheng Sheng Association. On the second issue, the government should conduct in-depth consultation.



A member was doubtful why the issue was being handled by the Security Bureau, and not the Education Bureau. She also suggested that Zheng Sheng School should be named a school for students with special needs, rather than a drug addiction treatment school.



Some other members were doubtful of the effects of anti-drug policies of the government, and demanded that efforts in that aspect be strengthened.



Responses of the representative of the Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau were summarized as follows:

a.
The licensing of institutions operating drug addiction treatment fell within the jurisdiction of the Security Bureau. Zheng Sheng School was also an educational institution and thus the Education Bureau was also involved. The Security Bureau would be responsible for coordinating. He also said that the Security Bureau would be more than willing to provide more information and maintain direct communication with residents. He was also appreciative of the open attitude of the district councilors.

b.
The government had developed a holistic approach in fighting drug abuse. More than 70 proposals had been put forward by the Task Force on Youth Drug Abuse headed by the Secretary for Justice. The proposals would be put into practice in due course. Published this April, the Fifth 3-year Plan on Drug Treatment and Rehabilitation Services in Hong Kong had listed the work ahead for the following three years. The government would join hands with anti-drug organizations to tackle the issue.



Representative of the Education Bureau said that the population of students had been on the decrease across the whole territory. The Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School was closed because of lack of students. In the government’s long run projection of the distribution of population, there would be no increase of students of relevant age cohort in the Islands District in the following years. 



Another representative of the Education Bureau gave detailed figures of the student population in the area.



The representative of the Narcotics Division of the Security Bureau reiterated that the Bureau understood very well the concern of the councilors. More information would be provided and consultation as well as communication would be maintained. He was appreciative of the open and rational attitude of the councilors in dealing with the issue.

VIII.
Engineering and Environmental Impact Assessment Studies for the Development of the Siu Ho Wan Organic Waste Treatment and Recovery Facility



Representative of the Environmental Protection Department briefed the meeting of the background information of the facility, and representative of AECOM Environment Company briefed the meeting of the project study and environmental assessment conducted. 

Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as below:

a.
A member enquired about the impact on the vicinity along the route of waste transportation.

b.
Another member enquired about the number of jobs created and the mode of operation of the facility. He also proposed a trial scheme for organic waste recovery in a small community. 

c.
A member would like to know the route of waste transportation and the impact of odour. 



The representative of the Environmental Protection Department estimated that around 40 jobs would be created and the project would be implemented on a “design-build-operate” model. Management of the facility would be contracted out.



The representative of AECOM Environment Company said that about 40 to 50 vehicles daily would travel to and from the facility, and its impact on traffic flow would be minimal. These vehicles were designed to be sealed, so as to prevent leaking of liquid or odour.



The Chairman concluded that the meeting unanimously supported the paper.

IX.
Proposed Amendments to the Approved Chep Lap Kok Outline Zoning Plan No. S/I-CLK/10



Representative of the Planning Department briefed the meeting of the contents of the paper.



Members gave opinions and raised enquires as follows: 

a.
The Chairman enquired about the consultation period allowed. He was concerned about the impact on the environment.

b.
A member requested that information of the design of roads leading to the port be submitted to the council.

c.
Another member enquired whether fishermen would be allowed to operate in the area previously assigned as marine reserve.

d.
A member enquired about the status of his previous proposal of moving the HongKong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge closer to the airport.

e.
A member requested that one section of the road be built on the road surface instead of a tunnel as planned. 

The representative of the Planning Department responded as below:

a.
Consultation period would last two months, starting from 12 June.

b.
There were road facilities in the port in the existing layout plan.

c.
There was no prohibition for fishermen to operate in the marine reserve. 

Representative of the Highways Department responded as follows:

a.
The design of roads in the port was in process.

b.
The proposal of moving the bridge closer to the airport was not feasible because of the limitation of the heliport.

c.
The tunnel was necessary as limitation posed by the height requirement in the airport area. However, the length of the tunnel had been shortened.



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the paper.

X.
Hong Kong 2009 East Asian Games



Members were concerned of the effects of suspension of ferry services on residents during the opening ceremony and representative of the LCSD responded as follows:

a.
Ferry services would be suspended on the night of the opening ceremony on 5 December 2009 from 8:00 pm to 10:15 pm, lasting two hours and fifteen minutes.

b.
Relevant arrangements would be widely publicized through various channels. 

c.
The opening ceremony would use the Victoria Harbour as background. To minimize inconvenience caused, relevant arrangements would be made public the earliest possible.

d.
The marine exclusion zone was necessary to ensure safety but preparations would be made. 

e.
Coordination and arrangements would be made with service providers, such as deployment of large ferries, to cope with the expected increase of passengers immediately after the ceremony.

Islands District Council Secretariat
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